Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 24-25 January 2011 at Methodist Church House
Present:
The Vice-President and 52 voting members 
Apologies: 
David Gamble, Roger Walton, Alison Tomlin
In attendance: 
Jane Bates (Minutes), Anna Drew (Media Officer), Isha Coke, Anne-Marie Chisem, Tamar Knapton, Ben Bradley
Observers:
John Chastney, Peter Phillips, Gareth Powell
It was noted that Ann Shepherdson was attending in place of Roger Walton.
Lawrence Moore, Moderator-Elect of the URC General Assembly was welcomed as the URC observer to the meeting.

It was noted that Equality and Diversity (MC/11/16) had been brought out of en bloc business.

Three items of Chair’s Business were announced as follows:

· Connexional Priority Fund Levy Guidance [Stephen Cooper – minute 11.1.27] 
· Connecting Disciples Conference [Stephen Cooper] – this item was subsequently withdrawn
· Time commitment of Council meetings for lay members [Gill Dascombe – minute 11.1.20]
11.1.1
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 13-15 October 2010
Peter Howson asked whether minute 10.3.10 was sufficiently clear about the situation regarding charitable status in Scotland.  Gareth Powell, the Head of Governance Support, confirmed that the Church is registered with the Charity Commission in England and Wales, which is content with the understanding that the Church also operates in Scotland.  It has not been clear whether the Church also needs to register with the Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator (OSCR).  The Legal Issues Group will continue to work on obtaining a clear ruling on this.  
Minute 10.3.12, paragraph 2, line 3 was amended to read ‘It was confirmed that it would not necessarily be such.’

With this clarification and correction, the minutes were agreed and signed as a correct record of the meeting.

11.1.2
Matters arising [MC/11/1]
Ken Howcroft presented MC/11/1 which was noted.

In addition to the items listed on paper MC/11/1, it was further noted that Resolution 33/3 of the 2010 Conference gave the Council the authority to approve the foundation document for the organisation to be known as Methodist Women in Britain.  The Connexional Network Committee which was charged with developing the Foundation Document has gone further than anticipated and has now prepared a constitution.  To fulfil the requirements of resolution 33/3, the Council agreed to appoint a scrutiny group to look at the constitution and the financial guidelines for the organisation to be known as Methodist Women in Britain and asked them to report back to the April meeting of the Council.  The Council appointed the scrutiny group as follows: Angela Evans, Graham Illingworth, Liz Smith.

11.1.3
Feedback from Joint Meeting of the Methodist Council and the URC Mission Council [MC/11/2]
Martyn Atkins presented MC/11/2, which set out the responses to the meeting from participants.  The paper was noted, and thanks were offered to those who had been responsible for organising the event.  
11.1.4
Report on voting conducted by the Council between meetings

Martyn Atkins reported that the Council had voted to recommend to the Conference the stationing of The Revd Kenneth G Howcroft as a mission partner in Rome.  Members of the Council were thanked for their quick response.  It was commented, however, that it is not always possible for members to respond quickly and the request was made that more time be given for future responses to this kind of voting.  
11.1.5
Draft Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) held on 7 December 2010
Ken Wales presented the draft minutes to the Council.  He noted that many of the key matters discussed by the SRC were elsewhere on the Council’s agenda.  He drew the Council’s attention to five other areas as follows: the appropriateness of job descriptions and the working relationships between strategic leaders and senior managers – the SRC is working with the postholders on that; working with the new Connexional Treasurer to maintain scrutiny on the Finance Office; the Youth Participation Strategy; budget issues for 2011-2 including working towards three year budgeting terms; and connexional manses (the SRC wished to pay tribute to those who work in this area, and thank them for their hard work).

11.1.6
Report from Strategic Leaders

Christine Elliott reported on work towards a new concordat with the United Methodist Church, with the aim of bringing it to the 2012 Conference.  She also noted the work taking place towards the World Methodist Council and Conference meeting in August 2011.  

John Ellis reported that the strategic leaders and senior managers had met together for a residential meeting in December.  They had spent time considering how various items of work fit together into a coherent narrative.  The April meeting of the Council will discuss a preview of the General Secretary’s report to the Conference.  This report will consider the shape of the Team’s work and how it fits in with the life and work of the rest of the Church and the motif of discipleship.  

He also referred to the resolution passed at the joint meeting of the Methodist Council with 

the URC Mission Council in October concerning buildings and explained that work to follow this up will be brought to the April Council.  There is to be a conference on this subject to be held at end of March.

11.1.7
Report from the Connexional Leaders’ Forum (CLF) 
Mark Wakelin reported on discussions held at the Connexional Leaders’ Forum at its January meeting around the area of professionalism and what it might mean to be both professional and Christian.  The forum had considered images of professionalism and had sought to describe it rather than define it.  The Forum had sought to ask kingdom questions and be theologically literate about competencies and approaches to work and had been facilitated in this by listening to presentations of experience in the professional world.  Peter Phillips commented that the Pastoral Care Working Party has struggled with issues of the professionalization of pastoral care and asked whether other models of understanding the working practices of church should also be considered alongside professionalism.  Mark responded that the CLF had engaged with it critically and from a questioning point of view.
Martyn Atkins reported that the CLF had also had a major conversation about Annual Development Review and a proposed model of implementation of that programme.  
11.1.8
Education Commission [MC/11/3]
John Barrett, the Chair of the Education Commission, presented MC/11/3.  The Team Focus process had left education to one side and it is now right to examine first principles.  The commission needs to consider why the church is involved in education at all and then clarify ways in which that involvement needs developing.  The commission has been established with 13 members and has been working since Easter; it will bring an interim report to the Conference in 2012.  

Members of the Council commented on the scope and process of the Commission’s work.  John Barrett indicated that the discussion had been noted, and the comments will be taken on board.  He acknowledged in particular that the question of consultation is important and needs to be wide-ranging.
The Council agreed the following resolution:

The Methodist Council receives the interim report of the Education Commission and invites members of the Methodist Church to continue to contribute to the work of the Commission by correspondence on any matters relating to its work.
11.1.9
Safeguarding [MC/11/4]
Elizabeth Hall, Safeguarding Adviser for the Church of England and the Methodist Church, presented MC/11/4.  She explained that her post is a combined role with the Church of England and in pointing out the differences between the structures of the two denominations, commented on the difficulties of staffing.  A half time appointment for the Methodist Church has now been made for a six month period to work on risk assessments and case work.  
Simon Sutcliffe asked about the theological work in this area, and where it is being done.  Elizabeth replied that there has previously been some theological work done on the subject in Methodism and other denominations have done a great deal recently on which we are drawing.  The recent safeguarding conference explored these issues and Elizabeth agreed that such work is necessary.    

Peter Howson expressed some concern about where issues to do with the different jurisdiction in Scotland will be considered, particularly since the committee is combined with the Church of England.  Elizabeth clarified that there are two places on the safeguarding liaison group for Scotland and that work is underway to provide a Scottish version of the handbook.  She noted that the different legislative areas need addressing differently.  The governance of safeguarding matters is delegated by the Conference to the Council and the liaison group works across the connexion.  Although the Church of England is only in England, it does not mean that it is not a connexional matter for the Methodist Church.  These connexional responsibilities must be held together, even across the different jurisdictions.  It was agreed that this should be made clear in the document.
The Council agreed the following resolutions:

1. The Council receives the report.

2. The Council approves the draft Terms of Reference for the Joint Safeguarding Liaison Group.
11.1.10
Past Cases Review [MC/11/5]
Elizabeth Hall presented MC/11/5.  This piece of work arose from the recognition that as the work of safeguarding has developed, there is a concern that some cases were not properly settled in the past and not dealt with as safely as would happen now.  The aim is to revisit cases in order to learn lessons and take any further action that might be required. The proposal is that this is piloted in two districts.  Elizabeth corrected paragraph 10 to include the Isle of Man.
The Council expressed some concern that the proposed timetable was too ambitious.  However, the aim is to complete the pilot by September 2011 so that the 2012 Conference would be able to authorise the full review and maintain the momentum.  It was acknowledged that the districts would need early notice of this and its cost so that it could be built into budgets.

The Council was also concerned to ensure that appropriate pastoral support should be in place.  It is envisaged that a member of the working group would have this as their brief.  It was felt that it should be written into the methodology of the review.  
The Council agreed the following resolution:
The Methodist Council:
· approves the scope of the review

· appoints two representatives to sit on the oversight/planning group.
It was agreed that the names of the two representatives would be circulated with reasoned statements and the Council would vote on them by email.
With the assurance that pastoral care would be added into the methodology, the Council agreed the following resolution:

The Methodist Council approves:

· the proposals about methodology and related matters contained within this paper 

· the allocation of funding for the pilot

· the formation of the oversight/planning group

· the implementation of the pilot in two Districts

and requires:

· that a report be made to the Council in September 2011 following the completion of the pilot, with proposals for the full review.
Elizabeth was thanked by the Council for her work in this area.

11.1.11
Model Trust 20 Policy Review [MC/11/7]

Gareth Powell presented MC/11/7.  He explained that the Model Trusts are part of the 1976 Methodist Church Act and therefore cannot be amended.  Peter Howson asked about how this applies to Scotland.  Gareth confirmed that this will apply to the separate jurisdictions as the 1976 Act does; it can be written in as part of the application of the Model Trust and include it in the conversations with OSCR.
The Council agreed the following resolution:

The Methodist Council approves the proposed treatment for the trust for sale.

Gareth explained that sales are always dealt with on a case by case basis.  Members of the Council were concerned to ensure that churches were able to work in the community sometimes in partnership with other organisations.  Gareth explained that the Counsel’s Opinion about the purposes of the Methodist Church as set out in the Act stated that children’s and youth work is a legitimate purpose and priority of the Methodist Church.  He confirmed that TMCP work hard to ensure that the mission imperative is followed in these situations.  
The Council agreed the following resolutions:

(i) Use for a Youth Centre or to permit activities for children and young people.  

The Council agrees to the principle of sales at an undervalue, exceptionally, and when fulfilling the mission purposes of the Church: each case to be considered on its own merits.

(ii) Use as a school or other educational establishment

The Council agrees to the principle of sales at an undervalue, exceptionally, where the proposals entail Christian involvement or oversight – each case to be considered on its own merits.

(iii) Housing Associations

The Council agrees that should an application be received for a sale to a Housing Association, at an undervalue, such a case would be considered on the terms specified.

The Council concludes that leases of Methodist property under the MT20 provisions would not be considered for the reasons stated in the report.

The Council concludes that licences of Methodist property under the MT20 provisions would not be considered.

11.1.12
Wesley College Bristol 

Doug Swanney, Head of Discipleship and Ministries, gave an oral report on the progress of the outworking of the decisions previously taken by the SRC and the Council.  
The continuing students at the College, who are self-funding, are discussing the future of their studies with the University of Bristol.  These discussions are ongoing.  

Bristol City Council is reviewing the restrictions on the use of the land following a submission by connexional officers and a response is expected during March or April.  This will affect the value of the site before seeking to sell it.
The directors of the Conference Centre trading company have decided to cease commercial activities because they could not anticipate running at a market profit.  Regrettably this places staff at a risk of redundancy.  Connexional officers have applied to the Charity Commission to allow the church to pay the company for the cost of redundancy.  The company will owe the Church £56,000, however, the Church has been advised that it would not be appropriate to object to the dissolution of company.  This write-off of funds will be recorded in the consolidated accounts.
The Methodist Heritage Committee and Shadow Ministries Committee have met to consider the library and historical artefacts on the site and a paper will be brought to the April meeting of Methodist Council.  

The Council remembered the pastoral sensitivities involved in these issues, and the difficulties of continuing to work in this context.  
It was asked whether a project manager has yet been appointed; this has not yet happened but a consultant has been engaged and it is hoped that an appointment will be made shortly.  
The Council received the report and sent its assurances that it will continue to remember those affected and those who have continuing responsibility there.

11.1.13
Standing Orders governing the work of the Strategy and Resources Committee [MC/11/15]
Ken Howcroft presented MC/11/15 and explained some of the background to this work.  It was noted that the draft Standing Order has not yet been scrutinised by the Law and Polity Committee.  The Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) was formerly the Executive of the Methodist Council, and is now more concerned with matters of strategy.  There are questions as to how that strategic work links with the work of the Strategic Leaders.  The SRC is only a governance body in respect of some particular responsibilities remitted to it, but it also acts as a sounding board for the Strategic Leaders.  
The Connexional Treasurer welcomed this, emphasising that the role of the SRC is to facilitate, enable, and help the executives to do their job.

It was noted that there are links between this and the Team Focus evaluation report concerning how decisions are taken connexionally.  It was confirmed that this does not contradict the content of that report.  However, the SRC needs to have the proper authority to make its decisions so changes to the Standing Orders cannot be delayed.  
With the additional amendment that Standing Order 213(1)(ii) is changed from ‘the lead connexional Treasurer’ to ‘the lead connexional Treasurers’, the Council agreed the following resolution:

The Council approves the paper for presentation to the Conference.
11.1.14
Belonging Together

Mark Wakelin introduced Katei Kirby and Lia Shimada, who are the Belonging Together Partnership Officer and Learning and Development Officer respectively.  They introduced the Belonging Together project to the Council, and invited the Council to engage in group work around the 12 strands of the project. The Council responded enthusiastically and positively. 

11.1.15
Resourcing Mission Office [MC/11/6]
Nick Moore, Head of Support Services, presented MC/11/6 and explained that the background to this report was that the Conference had accepted a notice of motion which asked the Council to review its recommendation about the reconfiguration of the Resourcing Mission Office (RMO).  The entire transcript of the Conference debate has been considered.  Some of the key points raised during the debate involved the Trustees for Methodist Church Purposes (TMCP) and their relationship with the Resourcing Mission Office.  There have been ongoing discussions with TMCP, and the Board are intending to submit a statement of response.  TMCP and RMO have distinct roles and the proposals confirm that TMCP would remain in Manchester and continue to fulfil its custodian responsibilities.  Under the proposals, three Council-employed posts would remain in Manchester and there would be a service level agreement with TMCP so that there were clear lines of day to day management etc.  The Listed Buildings Advisory Committee would continue to act on behalf of the Council and the Conference.  This report also clarified concerns which had been raised about the differences of employment costs between Manchester and London.  The Conference debate did not focus on the new consents process which has meant that the connexional staffing requirements have been reduced.  
John Ellis reported that meetings have been held with those who proposed the Notice of Motion to the Conference.  Following those discussions, it is felt that the general direction approved by the Council last year can still take place with further clarification around the relationship with TMCP.  It is envisaged that a report would be brought to the April Council indicating the shape of a Conference report including a draft agreement with TMCP.  If that was approved, the meeting of the District Property Secretaries in May could also consider it.  It is suggested that the Business Committee might be asked whether this could be a hearing at the Conference.  
Members of the Council discussed the issues in groups and fed their concerns back to the Council.  There were several comments expressing concern at the tone of this report, suggesting that it was overly defensive.  Some concerns were expressed that these proposals do not help anxieties about London-centrism.  There were some concerns about whether districts have the necessary expertise to deal with the consents process.
It was agreed that the Council would not vote on options A and B as set out in paragraph 54 of the report until its April meeting.  It would then have the response of the TMCP Board and would also be agreeing the form of the report to the Conference.  
The Council noted the report.

11.1.16
Secretary of the Conference and General Secretary [MC/11/18]
Ken Wales presented MC/11/18, explaining that there is currently no provision in Standing Orders to describe in detail the process that should be followed in considering a potential extension of appointment for the General Secretary.  Should Martyn Atkins not wish to seek an extension, a process will need to begin to appoint a successor, and that process would need to be approved by the 2011 Conference in order to bring the name of someone for designation at the Conference of 2012.
It was felt that those serving on the nomination committee should be identified by their office or role rather than by the person.  It was agreed that the Chair of the Chairs’ Meeting should be added.  Various other suggestions of who should be on the group were made, but it was clarified that the various relevant constituencies of the Connexion would be consulted and did not need to be represented on the group.
The Council agreed that:

A Nomination Committee be established with immediate effect with the following membership:


The President of the Methodist Conference

Chair of the Methodist Council


Chair of the Conference Business Committee


Chair of the Strategy and Resources Committee


Chair of the Chairs’ Meeting, or his representative

11.1.17
Youth Presidency Review [MC/11/19]
Doug Swanney presented MC/11/19.
The following recommendations were agreed:

A working group of four people to represent the various stakeholders should work on the results of the consultation and bring back the report and any proposals.  That group to include a member of SRC (with special regard to available resources), the current Youth President (representing the Youth Assembly), a member of the Council (also to act as Chair of the Group) and the Connexional Team’s specialist on Youth Participation
The Council adopts the names of Eden Fletcher, Christy-Anna Errington, Richard Vautrey (Chair), and Jude Levermore as the membership of that working group.

The working group take advice from the Assistant Secretary of the Conference in relation to the polity connected to the role of Youth President.
11.1.18
Team Focus Evaluation [MC/11/8]
Ken Wales presented MC/11/8 together with the full evaluation report which was tabled.  He emphasised that the report is not about the effectiveness of the new Team, and that may still need to be done.  However, this is about the Team Focus process itself and in how well the church handled a major change process.  The consultants were not experienced in this organisation but focused on listening and reflecting back.  The report is not a commentary on the competence of senior postholders or governance bodies.  MC/11/8 sets out each of the report’s 15 recommendations and what has happened in each respect.  
The Council discussed the paper in small groups and agreed to send their feedback to Ken Howcroft or Ken Wales.  
11.1.19
Workloads and governance cycles [MC/11/9]
John Ellis and Ken Howcroft presented MC/11/9, emphasising that some flexibility can be used already to do things differently.  Ken Howcroft explained that in the past, different parts of the Team would take turns to have major slots of time at the Conference; this helped to pattern work, and pattern Conferences.  The assumption now is that every item comes back within a year.  This causes problems of rushed pieces of work, as well as workloads that are too heavy for the governance bodies as well as the Team.  Not everything that reports to the Conference every year is required to.  It was proposed that the Assistant Secretary should write to all those who produce reports and ask them why they are reporting annually, and suggest that, if possible, they might consider not doing so.  This was agreed.
It was commented that the Review of the Conference had addressed some of these matters, and those recommendations concerning different ways of doing its business should be implemented.  It was suggested that the Conference should be asked to prioritise its work.  It was felt that there needs to be self-discipline in having proper timescales so that work can be done to a good standard.  It was noted that ecumenical work often takes longer so that there can be proper joint decision-making.  It was asked how much of the Conference Agenda fits into the categories of Our Calling.  The Connexional Treasurer reminded the Council of the obligation for public accountability.  Members of the Conference are charity trustees and there must be an annual report and annual accounts.  
The Council agreed the following resolution, in an amended form:

The Council supports initiatives to review agenda items for the 2011 Conference with a view to providing more time for preparation and discussion of key issues.
The Council encourages officers of the Conference and the Business Committee to prepare concurrently a draft list of agenda items for the 2011 and 2012 Conference with the intention of spreading business over two years. 

The Council agreed not to vote on resolutions 2 and 3, on the understanding that this work was being encouraged.   
11.1.20
Chair’s Business – Time Commitment of lay members
Gill Dascombe raised the matter of the time commitment required of lay members of the Council.  This has increased this year due to the joint meeting with the URC Mission Council in October.  This could have implications for how representative the Council is.  

The Council was concerned to ensure that it has time to undertake proper scrutiny and how the agendas are put together so that it can focus on the matters it needs to concentrate on.  

It was agreed that the dates for future meetings should be brought to the April Council so that it can vote on it.  
11.1.21
Poverty [MC/11/11]
Paul Morrison, Policy Adviser, Joint Public Issues Team, presented MC/11/11 which outlined the latest poverty statistics and made proposals for how to respond to this.  The Council was very supportive of this work.  
The Council agreed the following resolutions:

The Council asks:

· that, whilst welcoming the decision of the Department of Work and Pensions to correct its exaggeration of benefit fraud statistics, the Chancellor should now publicly correct his ministerial statement on the matter

· that housing benefit reform should have at its heart the needs of vulnerable families to have secure and stable housing and the provision of affordable homes for all regardless of means

The Council resolves to:

· encourage the Joint Public Issues Team and the wider Church to work to challenge the causes of poverty and inequality, supporting in particular the need to ensure that people in poverty are treated as respected and equal members of our Church and society and to ensure that housing benefit and welfare reform recognises the needs of vulnerable families and individuals;

· ask the Joint Public Issues Team to bring a report to Conference 2011 which helps churches to reflect on the impact of poverty and inequality and encourages us all to take action;

· to work with others, including Housing Justice and Church Action on Poverty, as well as ecumenical colleagues, to promote fairness; and 

· to encourage all churches to consider how they can best work with disadvantaged individuals and communities as part of their mission.

· to encourage the connexion to consider how it can best support and encourage churches and mission in disadvantaged communities.  
11.1.22
Climate week [MC/11/12]
Steve Hucklesby, Policy Adviser, Joint Public Issues Team, presented MC/11/12 concerning the new initiative of Climate Week and its potential to galvanise communities.  Work is underway on how the Church might use the opportunities presented by the week.  

The Council agreed the following resolution:

The Methodist Council welcomes the opportunity offered by Climate Week for churches to publicise their actions on climate change and endorses this national initiative taking place during Lent 2011.
11.1.23
Hope in God’s Future [MC/11/13]
Richard Vautrey, presented MC/11/13, explaining that it represented a light touch approach to revising the draft Conference statement following the consultation exercise.  Changes to the draft statement are indicated in the paper; members of the Council were asked to submit any further observations to Richard so that it will be correct for the Conference.  

The Council agreed that this be taken to the Conference.

11.1.24
Regrouping for Mission [MC/11/10]
Martyn Atkins presented MC/11/10.  

With the addition of a Fresh Expressions practitioner, the Council agreed the proposed constitution of a group to oversee the Regrouping for Mission process.

The Council agreed that the General Secretary and the Chair of the Council should select a member of the Council to be its representative on the group.
The Council agreed the following resolutions:

The Council instructs the General Secretary and the Chair of the Council to approach appropriate persons to serve on the group, recognising the Conference guidelines about equality and diversity.
The Council instructs the General Secretary to report progress to its next meeting.
11.1.25
Report of the North West Region Review Group [MC/11/17]
Ruth Pickles presented MC/11/17, explaining that a lot of work had gone into a very brief report.  She paid tribute to Peter Whittaker who had helped with the process.  The outcomes need to be taken back to the districts for formal consultation but a covenant is being proposed between districts and possibly between Chairs.  

The Council agreed the following resolutions:

The Methodist Council approves the report for presentation to the Conference of 2011.

The Council encourages the dynamic refining of model 2 enabling mission-based change in the North West in the immediate future.

The Council commends the process undertaken as worthy of consideration by districts undertaking reviews in other regions.

11.1.26
Equality and Diversity [MC/11/16]
Nwabueze Nwokolo had requested that this item be brought out of en bloc business.  She emphasised that it must be owned by the whole church.  The Council was informed that the quality of people offering to serve on the stakeholder forum was very impressive.  
The Council agreed to:

Recommend to the Conference that it continue the suspension of Standing Order 336

Request the Race Stakeholder Forum to devise a way forward for selecting governance body representatives across the full spectrum of E&D work and bring a report to the Council in February 2012.
11.1.27
Chair’s Business – Connexional Priority Fund levy guidance [MC/11/20]
Stephen Cooper raised this issue because it is thought that the guidance issued and being implemented in respect of the Connexional Priority Fund levy does not seem to comply with SO973.  
It was agreed that this would be brought back to the April meeting so that consultations can take place.
11.1.28
Appointment of new ASC

Martyn Atkins reported that a process is being established under Standing Order 313 to propose a name as the new Assistant Secretary of the Conference.  A group has been put together which comprises a past-President, a Connexional Secretary, a District Chair, the Chair of the Council and the Secretary of the Conference.  The group has met to work on the job description and has put together a timeline which will enable a name to be brought to the April meeting of the Council.   

11.1.29
Appointment of the Principal of Wesley House Cambridge [MC/11/14]

The Council agreed to appoint the Revd Dr Jane Leach as Principal of Wesley House Cambridge from 1st September 2011 for a period of six years, and to recommend this stationing to the Conference.
